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February 2002 
 
UPCOMING EVENTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
THE HARDING TOWNSHIP CIVIC ASSOCIATION invites you to attend its Annual 
Meeting, on Monday March 4, 7:30 PM, in the Kirby Building courtroom. 
Subject: “Harding Township's Preparedness for a Large Scale Emergency."  
Representatives of the Harding Township Police Dept., the New Vernon Volunteer 
Fire Dept and the Basking Ridge Fire Dept. will discuss various aspects of policy, 
training and organizational structure of a large-scale event. The Township 
responsibility as first responders to Route 287 will be covered, and there will be a 
question and answer period after the presentations; refreshments will be served.  
 
NEW VERNON VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT 
Soup contest - It's time once again for the Auxiliary - sponsored "Home-made 
Soup Contest” 

Date: Sunday, March 10 
Time: 5:00 to 6:00 PM 
Place: Fire House, Village Road 
Cost:         $5.00 for soup, bread, coffee 

Homemade desserts and soda will be available for sale.  Come early!!  Vote for your 
favorite soup.  Prizes will be awarded.  If you would like to enter a soup in the 
contest, please contact Pat O'Reilly 301-2151 or Connie Cherrillo 539-9383. 
 
Harding Township Historical Society 
The Morgan Rifle Corps holds its annual Encampment on the grounds of the Tunis-
Ellicks House on Sunday, March 3 between 1 and 4 p.m. Experience the sights, 
sounds and smells of a Revolutionary campsite recreated by approximately 20 men, 
women and children in colonial costume as they perform drills with musket and 
artillery and cook on an open fire. Also plan to visit the exciting new Mt. Kemble Lake 
exhibit as it chronicles the history of this community from its inception as a resort built 
around an abandoned quarry to the secluded residential neighborhood of today. 
Antique maps, aerial images, historic photographs and assorted memorabilia are 
beautifully presented to tell the story in pictures and words.  
 
On March 9th, 2002 the Harding Township School PTO will host a Fashion 
Show and Luncheon at 11:30 a.m., at the Morris County Golf Club.  As we 
celebrate the school’s 75th Anniversary, we are hoping our community, family and 
friends will support us in this endeavor.  You can help us to make this event more 
successful by making a tax-deductible financial donation, or a donation in kind for the 
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gift auction.  Contributions will be highlighted the day of the event, as well as in the 
gift booklet given to all attendees and school families.  All monies raised directly 
benefit the academic, artistic and life skills of our students.  Donations should be 
made out to the Harding Township PTO, and mailed to Liz McReynolds, Hunter Dr., 
Morristown, NJ 07960.  If you have any questions please contact Liz at (973) 451-
1956. 
 

THE LIBRARY Adult Book Clubs meet monthly and invite book lovers to 
join them in lively discussions of shared reading experiences.  The Morning Book 
Club meets at 10:00 AM on the first Monday of the month, the Afternoon Book Club 
on the third Monday at 3:30 PM.  Meetings are held in the first-floor conference room 
of the Municipal Building.  The selection for March 3 is Ladder of Years by Anne 
Tyler; on March 18, the afternoon group will review Café on the Nile by Bartle Bull.  
Come one, come all.  We are sure you will enjoy the exchange of ideas with other 
interested readers. 

Children’s Book Clubs enjoy getting together to talk about fun books over 
snacks.  Activities have included a demonstration of how a lever works and writing a 
letter to—and receiving a reply from—the mysterious author, Lemony Snicket.  
Although the 3rd- and 4th-Grade Book Club is filled, the 5th and 6th-Grade Club does 
have openings and will accept fourth-graders who are comfortable reading 5th- and 
6th-grade material.  
TIME CHANGE:  Both book clubs are moving their meeting times back to 5:00- 
6:00 PM.  The Clubs meet once a month on Thursday evenings.  Call the Library at 
(973) 267-8000 to register. 

Storytime time change!  The (Tuesday) Preschool Story Hour has been 
changed from 1:30 to 1:00 PM, effective immediately.  Storytime meets at the 
Green Village United Methodist Church on Spring Valley Road.  Toddlers continue to 
meet at 9:30 am on Fridays.  Storytime themes for February are: Valentine’s Day, 
Chinese Folk Tales, Cats, and Creepy Crawlies! 

If you have a current Harding Township Library card, you can request titles 
on line using the web-based catalog at http://web2.morris.org.  Please plan to wait 
about a week for your material to come in, limit your requests to eight per week, and 
don’t request current NY Times Best Sellers, which very few libraries in our system 
will lend.  We will be happy to show you how to use this feature when you visit the 
Library. 

 
HARDING TOWNSHIP HEALTH DEPARTMENT 

The Health Department has scheduled health clinics for 2002. 
The female cancer detection program, for female residents who are at least 
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18 years old, will be held on Thursday, March 21 and Thursday, March 28 from 
8:30 AM to 12:00 Noon at the Municipal Building.  Registration will be from February 
28 to March 15.  

The adult health early-detection program will be on Thursday, April 18 
from 8:00 AM to 12:00 Noon.  This will be the only adult health screening held this 
year, so even if you attended the screening in October 2001 you are eligible to 
attend.  This program will include blood tests, blood pressure and eye exams.  
Registration will be open from March 14 to April 10.   

The date for the male cancer detection program is tentatively scheduled for 
Tuesday March 12.  The exact date and time is yet to be determined, depending 
upon the availability of the doctors.  You can call the Health Department at (973) 
455-7296 after February 15 and March 1 to register and for more details.    

The Health Department is sponsoring a stroke clinic presented by the 
Atlantic Neuroscience Institute and the Health Care Foundation of NJ on Saturday, 
May 18 from 9:00 AM to 12:00 Noon.  Tests will include blood pressure and carotid 
artery pressure testing.  Counselors will be available to discuss the various risk 
factors for strokes.  All persons older than 18 years are eligible to attend.  
Registration is from April 24 to May 10. 

Notices for all clinics will also appear in the Observer-Tribune, the Daily 
Record and on the bulletin boards on the first floor of the Municipal Building, on the 
public notice board on Village Road, in the Post Office, and at other sites around 
town.  Space at all clinics is limited.  You may register in person at the Health 
Department on the second floor of the Municipal Building on Blue Mill Road or by 
phone (973) 455-7296.  Registration hours are 9:00 AM t0 3:00 PM. 

Blood pressure screening is performed twice a month, on the second and 
fourth Thursday of the month, before the Harding Seniors' meeting at the 
Presbyterian Christian Education Building.  The screening is open to all; you do not 
have to be a senior or a member of the group to have your blood pressure taken.  
Blood pressures are taken from 10:30 AM to 11:00 AM. 

Questions can be directed to the Health Department at (973) 455-7296.  
 

Harding Township Municipal Alliance Chairperson Needed  
 The group, which includes representatives from the Harding School, the 
Police, the PTA, and the Township Committee, meets to assess the Township 
needs, using police statistics, in the area of alcohol and drug abuse, and to plan 
projects dealing with the needs, including group discussion/education meetings for 
parents, with follow up to parents, seeking to know how parental supervision 
practices change. The Municipal Alliance is an organization created under NJ state 
law, and funded through a combination of County funds collected for drug offenses, 
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Harding Township municipal funds, and private donations. The goal of the Alliance is 
to acknowledge concerns about drug and alcohol abuse, not to deny them, and to 
deal with them in a responsible and productive manner.  
 Do you know how much this group has done for the children and the 
community? For the past 10 years, it has contributed over $65,000 to fund Harding 
Twp School dances, school trips to ski resorts, Great Adventure, and to Sports and 
Games. It has funded Red Ribbon Weeks, the school alcohol and drug surveys, the 
BABES curriculum for third graders and the Willow Tree teen institute for the middle 
school age children. It has supported community Senior Information Luncheons and 
Media Efforts to raise awareness, and brought nationally known educational figures 
to the school for presentations. They are currently funding the Tuesday evening 
Positive Parenting Series.  
 If you would like to be involved in this rewarding position, please call Sue 
Nobleman, the current chair at willowsue@postoffice.att.net, or 973 301 1784 for 
more information.  
 
The HTRA (Harding Twp Recreation Association) announces its Spring sign-ups 
for Baseball and Softball is underway, with registration in person at the Harding 
School gym Feb 9 or Feb 16 between 9-11 AM. Applications are available at the 
Harding School offices, as well as the Post Office; applications can be mailed to 
HTRA Baseball/Softball, Box HTRA, New Vernon NJ 07976. This program is for all 
boys and girls whose birthday falls between 8/1/86 – 7/30/88. The season will run 
from April 16- June 20. Also, any 7th-12th grade students interested in umpiring minor 
and major league games this season should call Ralph Ercole, 973 455 7855.  
 
The First Presbyterian Church of New Vernon will be honored for its significant 
contribution to the success of Homeless Solutions (formerly The Morris Shelter) at 
the Dream Builders’ Bash on Saturday, March 16, 2002 at The Madison Hotel.  The 
festive evening starts at 6:30 PM with a cocktail hour, followed by dinner and dancing 
to the music of the band Gratitude.  Throughout the evening a silent auction will offer 
the opportunity to bid on an impressive array of items including travel getaways, 
original artwork, personal chef services and more.  You are invited to join neighbors 
and other supporters of Homeless Solutions for this evening.  All proceeds go to 
Homeless Solutions general funds, which provide shelter, meals, counseling and 
services needed to help re-build lives.  Tickets are $150 per person and can be 
purchased from Mary Van Kirk at 973-425-0114.   
 
Save the Date: On Tuesday May 14, The New Vernon Garden Club will hold a 
Standard Flower Show from 11AM to 4 PM at Christ the King Church, in celebration 
of its 20th anniversary.  
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The Police Department would like to thank all who donated coats for the coat drive 
for Jersey Cares. The drive started November 1, and ended December 31. The 
donated coats have been distributed to those in need in the area.  
 
BLOOD DRIVE Thanks to all the donors and volunteers (including the First Aid Squad) 
who participated in the Harding Blood Drive on January 26th at Christ the King.  73 
donors were generous with their time and their gifts.  This was very much appreciated by 
the American Red Cross and by the recipients of this blood because the Blood Bank was 
extremely low on inventory after the holidays. 
 
TOWNSHIP NEWS 
Township Committee 
 In January, a proposed ordinance 1-02 was introduced by a 4-1 vote. It is 
intended to place new limits on the maximum building areas in the R3 and R4 zones. 
For R4 the max bdg area would be 2100ft2, with a 15% limit. Currently the limit is 
20%. For R3, the max is 15% and 1,500 on lots less than 15,000ft2; for lots between 
15,000 and 37,500 ft2, the max would be 10% and 2,250 ft2; lots of 37,501 ft2- 87,120 
ft2 (up to 2 acres) would be limited to 6%, and 2,500 ft2. Lots between 2-3 acres 
would be 3% and 3000 ft2. Above 3 acres, there would be compliance with the R1 
zone.   John Murray voted against introduction of the ordinance. Murray, a resident of 
Mt Kemble Lake, voiced concern with the formula. Other residents living in the Mt 
Kemble Lake section voiced objections to the limits as applied to the Mt Kemble Lake 
development. Officials are considering a separate, new zoning district for the Mt Lake 
section, currently in the R4 zone. Other residential areas included in R4 are parts of 
Millbrook Rd, and the more densely built areas along Village and Dickson’s Mill Rd. 
The Township planner, Susan Kimball, testified that lowering the building area limits 
in the R4 zone would make 37 of 173 lots non-conforming, compared to 12 presently.  
The R3 zone includes several areas in New Vernon and Green Village, as well as 
part of Sand Spring Rd and the Jenks Rd neighborhood. Out of the 144 lots in this 
district, 53 would be non-conforming, compared to the current 15. 
 The ordinance is intended to limit the number of excessively large homes on 
unacceptably small lots. This is partly in response to the trend toward larger houses, 
but especially those on small lots. Some people attending the meeting were 
especially concerned about a recent application on Millbrook Rd to build a house that 
neighbors feel is out of character and scale with the surrounding historical area. At 
least 30 residents have written to Council about the proposal, which would have 
small setbacks and a large building footprint.  
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 For November meetings of the Township committee, a supplemental report 
follows:  

In the meeting on November 7th, 2001 the following resolutions were 
introduced and passed at the monthly agenda meeting: 

Introduction of Ordinance No. 19-01, which amended Chapter 105 
(Land Use and Development).  This ordinance refers to flood prevention 
along the Passaic River.  The Township Engineer reviewed the pertinent 
portions and concluded that in order to have the Township continue 
participation in the National Flood Insurance Program, the ordinance must be 
adopted to comply with changes required by the Federal Government. 

Authorizing Refund of 2000 Taxes for Block 39, Lot 5, which the bank 
paid in error. 

Authorizing Refund of 2001 Taxes for Block 11, Lot 4.  This veteran’s 
deduction was in the amount of $150. 

Authorizing Deletion of 2001 Taxes due to combining of lots or 
property reclassifications. 

Supporting the Reauthorization of the Clean Communities Program in 
the amount of $8400 annually to assist in curbside cleanup. 

Approving Change Order No. 1 regarding Bayne Park Pond Dam 
which will extend the wall 5 feet to protect the trees.  Repairs were also made 
to the footbridges. 

Approving Insertion of Any Special Item of Revenue in 2001 Budget 
(Chapter 159) to enable an amendment of the budget. 
Regarding the naming of the private road for the Ploetner subdivision, a 

motion was unanimously adopted to approve the name Coach and Four Lane. 
Tax Assessor Pat Aceto updated the Committee on the revaluation.  He 

explained that the last revaluation in the Township was in 1985, and that since that 
time land values for residential properties have increased on average 235%.  He 
informed them that assessment value letters had been sent to approximately 75% of 
the property owners, and that hearings had begun.  He estimated that an average 
assessment figure could be established by mid-December.  Residents have until 
April 15th to appeal. 

Mr. Aceto addressed the issues raised in Tiger Lily Lane resident Charles 
Sharp’s September 5, 2001 letter concerning farmland assessments.  Mr. Aceto 
explained how the farmland assessment program was administered, noting that the 
statute was mandated and enforced by the State.  Annual applications must be made 
by August 1st, and proof of income by submission of receipts and tax returns.   Mr. 
Sharp stated that he knew of instances in the Township where landowners were 
unlawfully applying for farmland assessment.  The Township Attorney stated that if 
there was any evidence of fraudulent activity, it should be referred to the State 
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auditors. 
Mr. Sharp also addressed the issue of house numbering for emergency 911 

purposes.  He discussed a numbering system based on distances from street 
intersections, explaining that the National Emergency Numbering Association 
(NENA) had guidelines for the development of such a system, which principally 
assists police departments in quickly locating homes during emergency situations.  
Mr. Sharp offered his assistance to develop such a project for the Township.  He and 
Committeeman Murray will be meeting with the Township’s GIS (Geographic 
Information System) coordinator, Chris Allyn. 

 
On November 28, 2001, the following resolutions were introduced and 

unanimously passed at the Township Committee’s monthly regular meeting: 
Memorializing the Affirming of Grant of Use Variance. 
Public Hearing and Adoption of Ordinance No. 19-01 – An Ordinance 

Amending Chapter 105, Land Use Development of the Code of the Township 
of Harding 

Approving investment and reinvestments of Certificates of Deposit. 
Due to a conflict, the Township Attorney recused himself from the discussion 

of the resolution memorializing the Animal Inn decision.  Special Counsel Arnold 
Mytelka spoke on the content of the resolution entitled “Affirmance of Grant of Use 
Variance to Walter and Marianne Morris (d/b/a The Morris Animal Inn), Sand Spring 
Road, Block 23, Lots 8 and 12”.  Committeeman Lanzerotti recommended the 
deletion of the phrase in Item 2b of the resolution which stated: “because of the 
impact of Interstate Route 287” as he did not believe this factor was discussed in the 
context during the Township Committee hearing.  The resolution was unanimously 
adopted by the voting members, which excluded Committeewoman Prendergast. 

Committeewoman Farrell suggested that a memo be sent to the Board of 
Adjustment expressing the concerns voiced at the hearing in reference to the effects 
of lighting on adjoining properties.  The other Township Committee members felt this 
issue would be dealt with during the site plan approval process since the Township 
Engineer attended this meeting and would be involved in the site plan stage. 

The committee discussed the issue of Accessory Residences, which are 
permitted in the R-1 zones on 6+ acres.  Township Planner Susan Kimball reviewed 
her October 29, 2001 memorandum.  The Committee will review the memo and 
discuss this subject further in January 2002. 

On behalf of the Environmental Commission, Chris Allyn requested 
authorization to apply to the State Department of Environmental Protection for an 
Office of Environmental Services matching grant to update the Township’s National 
Resources Inventory.   A motion was unanimously adopted. 

Township Tax Assessor Pat Aceto updated the Committee on the 
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revaluation, and answered questions of the hearing process. 
Committeeman Lanzerotti updated the Committee on the meeting he had 

held with Township Administrator Richard Wiedmann, Justine Kovacs and Frank 
Brown, consultant for the Ten Towns Great Swamp Watershed Management 
Committee, concerning the proposed project for Bayne Park Pond and Christ the 
King Church.  He explained that, based on the assurance from Frank Brown, the 
project would be coordinated with Bayne Park plans of the Garden Club, Public 
Works and the Fire Department, he could now support the project. 
 
 PLANNING BOARD, January 28 

#5-01, DeCarlo, Tempe Wicke and Rt 202, Bl 34, lots 1 and 1.01, for 
adjustment of a lot line, was approved; the De Carlo pool will be removed, so the rear 
line setback issue has been minimized.  

There was discussion about the letter Caron Menger, Chair, Shade Tree 
Commission, sent to Planning Board, asking that the Tree Conservation Ordinance 
protecting shade trees be extended to the R2 and R3 zones. Her motive was that 
tree conservation should be a priority in the entire town, not just parts of the town. 
Various protection limits were discussed, but the matter has been sent to the 
Advisory Review Committee of the Planning Board, who will research and report 
back to the Board. One of the ramifications of interest to the Board was whether the 
Mt Kemble Lake Subdivision should be made the subject of its own zone. No 
resolution of this issue was reached. 

Ordinance 1-02, under discussion at the Township Committee, was found 
consistent with the Master Plan. 
 
School Board News 
Monday, January 28th meeting  

 There was a presentation by the Speech and Language Services Therapist-
Donna Auriemma.  She is in the Harding School for those children who are in need of 
speech and or language therapy.  Her credentials were outstanding and one parent 
praised her as well. 
   Next, the Turner Construction Foreman, Mike Nobel spoke regarding an 
update on the construction.  He stated that the brand new water system failed twice 
for bacteria, the old system is still being used and is fine.  They chlorinated the water 
and are hoping that this next inspection will be satisfactory.  He also stated that they 
had to order new curtains for the gym, as they do not fit.  He also stated that the back 
field is being graded now and will be reviewed by Dr. Pallozzi tomorrow.    
 Regarding the Principal Search,  Mr. Salvatore Azzarello recently resigned, 
and he is one of three Principals at the Harding School that has resigned in the last 
four years.  Once again mid-term the school is losing another Principal.  Parents got 
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together in a forum setting and answered and discussed some topics regarding the 
Principal search that was run by Dr. Pallozzi.  The results were very similar from five 
or more different groups.  Number one concern is the longevity of the next Principal. 
Many of the surveys revealed that parents are strongly in support of having the 
second grade teacher, Dee Klikier, become the next Principal of Harding Township 
School.  The Board has turned her down twice before when she applied.  The 
parents stated that she would make an outstanding Principal, she knows the 
children, she knows how the school operates, she has been there for a long time and 
has the respect of the other teacher's and it would ease the burden of the school with 
yet another search.  Dr. Pallozzi stated that he is still going to do a search regardless 
and thinks it is in the best interest of all.  He also stated that they are hiring Ralph 
Celebre for one month as an interim Principal at $400.00 / day.  He can only stay one 
month because he has taken another position that begins in March.   

The parents also expressed concern regarding the recently published ESPA 
scores for Harding Township School as well.  Harding's fourth grade for the 2000-01 
school year scored in the 71.9 percentile.  These scores are substantially below the 
statewide average for similarly situated districts, ("J" schools).  The scores are also 
significantly below all neighboring districts, including all elementary schools in 
Madison, Bernards Township, Morristown, Morris Plains, Mendham Boro, Mendham 
Township, and Chatham and far below those of other small schools like Alpine and 
Essex Fells, which have similar characteristics in terms of demographics and grade 
size as Harding Township School. The next Board Meeting will have the topic of the 
disappointing scores on the next agenda. 
 
BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT, January 17 
 The following decisions taken last month were memorialized. The Board 
denied the application of Bard and Robyn Jacobson to construct a replacement 
residence exceeding the maximum building area of 3% 10% maximum lot coverage 
and 100’ setback, in the R-1 zone. Property located on Millbrook Rd, Block 17, lot 12. 
 Approved variance of David Weil for swimming pool and pool patio in the rear 
yard, which will increase the lot coverage ratio to 12.1%. Also approved a request to 
renovate a preexisting barn located in front of the principal residence with a minimum 
front set back of 34’, despite the building area ratio of 3.47%. Property located on 
Pleasantville Rd, Block 15, lot 20. 
  
ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION   The January 8 meeting was reported in the last 
Thumbnail. 
   
HARDING TWP HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION, January 10  
This was the annual reorganization meeting of the Harding Township Historic 
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Preservation Commission. Maureen Soter resigned her position on the Commission 
effective December 31, 2001. Maureen was commended for her excellent work on 
behalf of this Commission, especially her work preparing the Historic Properties 
Brochure.  Wendy Montgomery, a member of the Township’s Bd. of Adjustment, has 
been appointed to fill the vacant seat on this Commission. 

The Historic Preservation Commission meetings will now be held on the 1st 
Thursdays each month, in the Municipal Bldg.  
OLD BUSINESS: 
• Block 48, Lot 7, Young’s Road, Hanley residence.  Mr. & Mrs. Hanley are 

requesting a very minor change in a sideline setback.  The Commission 
recommends approvals without comment. 

• Block 7, Lot 17, Nini, Millbrook Road.  A letter from the neighboring property 
owners was reviewed.  The neighbors outlined their reasons for not supporting 
the development of this property.  HTHPC noted that many of their concerns 
were addressed in this letter. 

• Block 17, Lot 14, Lombardi, Millbrook Road, returned to discuss and outline their 
new plans for a home on this property.  Previous plans were abandoned for these 
featuring clapboard siding, more in keeping with the area.  HTHPC appreciated 
the effort the Lombardi’s made and suggested possible use of some original 
elements of the bank house in their new home. 

• Block 26, Lot 12, Nicki and Stanley Doggett, Glen Alpin Road. The Doggetts 
presented new plans for the addition to their home.  The design of the front 
window now reflects the period and character of the home. 

NEW BUSINESS: 
• Block 13, Lot 9, Hewitt, Historic Pleasantville district, Pleasantville Road.  Plans 

presented to demolish the present dwelling. 
• Block 27, Lot 7, Tomo, Mt. Kemble Avenue, possible historic easement reviewed. 
 
SHADE TREE ADVISORY COMMITTEE has proposed that the 2001 Tree 
Conservation ordinance be applied Township wide, not just in the R1 (3 acres or 
more) zone, see Planning Board discussion above.  

The Committee recently sent to all residents a summary of the Ordinance 
(passed in 2001, Ordinances #11-01, 15-01, & 17-01). “On developed residential 
property 3 acres or more in size, a permit is required before a homeowner may cut 
down any tree 8 inches or greater in diameter which is located in the conservation 
area.  The conservation area is comprised of a 50 foot wide perimeter along the 
portion of a property which abuts a roadway and a 25 foot perimeter along all other 
property lines.  The 25 foot perimeter includes the “flagstaff” of a flag lot, except for 
trees designated to be removed to provide driveway access  in accordance with an 
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approved permit.  Please note that there is no fee for obtaining a tree removal permit 
for developed residential properties. 
“ If any of the following exemptions apply, you will not need to obtain a permit for tree 
removal: 
“Property not located in the R-1 Zone; In the R-1 Zone, all property located outside of 
the conservation area as defined above; Diseased or hazardous trees; Trees smaller 
than 8 inches in diameter as measured at a height of 4 ½ feet above the ground; 
Commercial orchards or nurseries; Trees in public utility rights of way, waste disposal 
and well system locations; Commercial farm that meets the requirements of the New 
Jersey Right to Farm Act.” 
The group will provide a copy of the entire ordinance upon request, see the Township 
Administrator’s office, or write them at PO 666, New Vernon NJ 07976.  
 
The Garden Club Congratulations to Justine Kovacs and Suzy Moran who 
represented the New Vernon Garden Club in decorating Drumthwacket for the 
holidays. They received the Core States silver bowl for artistic excellence for the 
dining room decorations.  
  
RECYCLING: Commingled recycling of plastics, aluminum and tin cans, glass bottles 
and jars, mixed paper, corrugated cardboard and household batteries at Municipal 
Garage every Wed, 7AM-Noon; and 1st and 3rd Saturdays 2/17, 3/3, 3/17 and 4/7, 
4/21 9-12 AM. Residents are requested NOT to leave recyclable materials if the 
center is closed. 

The Thumbnail is copyrighted and published by the Harding Township Civic 
Association, and is mailed to every home in Harding Township. 
EDITOR’S NOTE: THE DEADLINES FOR THE NEXT TWO ISSUES OF THE 
THUMBNAIL ARE February 28 and March 28, respectively.  If you have any 
information to be included, please fax (typewritten preferred, please) or EM it to 
Hesna Pfeiffer, 973 605 1127, email hesnaj@aol.com. You can send items early! 
Call the editor if you have any transmission questions, 973 540 8911.  
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DATES TO REMEMBER, meetings at 8PM, unless as noted; special events 
in italic 
Civic Assn Annual Mtg (Kirby Hall) 7:30 PM Monday  March 4 
Municipal Court (1st and 3rd Tuesday) 6 PM 2/19, 3/5, 3/19 
Environmental Commission (1st Tuesday) 7:30 PM 3/5, 4/2 
Seniors (2nd and 4th Thursday) 11 AM......  2/22, 3/8, 3/22, 4/11 
Planning Board (4th Monday) 8 PM........  2/25, 3/25, 4/22 
Hist Preservtion Comm (1stThursday) 8 PM 3/7, 4/4, 5/2 
Board of Health (2nd Thursday) 8 PM........  2/14, 3/14, 4/11 
Board of Education (2nd and 4th Monday 7:30 PM...  2/26; 3/12, 3/26 
Board of Adjustment (3rd Thursday) 7:30 PM...  2/21, 3/21, 4/18 
Township Committee (1st and 3rd Wed) 8 PM........  2/20, 3/6, 3/20 
Shade Tree (2nd Monday) 3 PM  2/11, 3/11, 4/8 


